
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 03/16

Held on Monday 7th March 2016 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant –Chair.  Cllr’s Brown, Buchanan, Dickson, Hall, Jerman, Jolley, Latif, Maczkiewicz, O’Dell and Ogborn. D/Cllr Sharp also attended the meeting as did C/Cllr Shuter for part of it.
38.
APOLOGIES:
None.  Cllr Bryant welcomed D/Cllr Alan Sharp to our meeting, his first since being elected.  Cllr Buchanan has heard nothing from D/Cllr Chaplin despite trying to make contact with him at least 8 times.  He was supposed to be reporting back to us from the ECDC Asset Committee regarding the POS at Ancient Meadows and has not done so, we are therefore no further forward and cannot update residents who have come to the meeting tonight expecting an update on proceedings.  She asked that we write to the Chair of the Asset Committee expressing our disappointment and send a copy to David Chaplin.  Cllr Jolley proposed that we instead write to D/Cllr Chaplin with a copy to the Chair of the Asset Committee.  This was seconded by Cllr Dickson and agreed by all.  C/Cllr Shuter asked that he, as Vice Chair of the Committee also be copied in.  
ACTION:  CLERK TO WRITE LETTER

39.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
The minutes of 1st February were agreed and signed.

40.
MEMBERS’ DECLARATION OF INTEREST:
None declared.

41.
MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Bus shelter A1303
Following on from last meeting where a resident had requested a hard standing area at the bus stop on the A1303 Cambridge route, C/Cllr Shuter had spoken with Neil Band, the new Highways Officer.  It was accepted that it would not be possible to put a bus shelter in this area due to the location of the farmers gate but Neil Band would liaise with the farmer about putting an area of rubberised matting down to one side where grass grows through which would be an improvement on the current situation. 

42.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNILLORS:
County

The Clerk had recently reported damage to one of the speed humps in Bell Road and it was confirmed this will be repaired this week.  C/Cllr Shuter had been looking into a query he had received from a resident residing near Chalk Farm on the A1303 who needed to walk to the primary school every day with a pushchair.  He had looked at the area and there seemed to be an old footpath here and he has asked Highways to survey the area.  If it is not possible to reinstate the footpath (it does not go all the way up) and also looks to be very old concrete they may be able to mow the area so it is possible to walk with a pushchair.  Six Mile Bottom failed in their bid to secure funding to reduce the speed limit.  The County Council has said that if all the funding can be found they will consider doing the work.  C/Cllr Shuter has spoken with residents who are keen for this to go ahead and help fund.  He did ask if we would consider making a donation towards the cost. Cllr Bryant said we also have to consider what we will do about our own application so will discuss this at the same time, probably at our forthcoming finance meeting.  Cllr Brown questioned C/Cllr Shuter about the junctions off the A1303 coming into Bottisham. There had been a terrible accident last week where 2 people lost their lives, should the County Council be considering reducing the speed limit here?  The speed is not restricted on this section of the A1303 and is 60mph.  C/Cllr Shuter agreed that something should be done but felt there may be better options than reducing the speed limit which is mostly ignored by drivers.  He is awaiting a report on the findings of the accident as we do not yet know the circumstances.
Cllr O’Dell also asked why the lamp posts on the Quy roundabout have been out in the evening as this was very dangerous.  They have recently been replacing the posts and C/Cllr Shuter felt they may not have been wired up yet but will make enquiries with Balfour Beatty.

District

D/Cllr Alan Sharp introduced himself and reported that he will be serving on the Licensing Committee and Resources and Support Services at ECDC.  The District Council have frozen their budget for 2016/17 so their part of council tax will remain the same. He also reported that he has spoken with residents of Ancient Meadows regarding their concerns about the public open space and will assist both residents and the Parish Council where needed.  Cllr Jolley had heard that Neighbourhood Panels may be reinstated and asked if this was the case.  C/Cllr Shuter said that he had orchestrated its resurrection in his area (Brinkley/Burrough Green/Westley Waterless), although it is known as a Parish Forum.  He is thinking of extending the invitation to other areas.  It is not officially recognised by rhe District Council but had been dealing with complaints regarding Sanctuary Hereward which were numerous and the speed at which they dealt with those complaints. As a result of this the Chief executive of East Cambs will be writing to Sanctuary Hereward and suggesting a better centralised complaint centre.  Cllr Jolley, as Speedwatch Co-ordinator used to report back through Neighbourhood Panels and has an agreement with Nick Ball at ECDC to create a Road Safety Forum which should not be confused with the Parish Forum.  Cllr Buchannan felt that East Cambs needed to make sure that designated housing associations providing affordable housing were responsible in the future.  C/Cllr Shuter was happy for Bottisham to join the Parish Forum and Cllr Bryant asked that he let them know the next meeting date.
Cllr Bryant asked if D/Cllr Sharp would be able to provide the Cresset with a written report as Vince Campbell had done previously and he was happy to do this.

Cllr Shuter then left the meeting.

43.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Reporting environmental crimes to Council
Cllr Bryant reported that ECDC are looking at the potential of running a campaign which focuses on highlighting opportunities for local residents to report environmental crimes to the Council rather than complaining to parish councils.  They ask us to provide details regarding the amount of environmental complaints which we get from residents including dog fouling, fly tipping, overflowing bins and general litter.  We were in agreement that we received complaints regarding all of these and the Clerk will respond.

ACTION:  CLERK TO RESPOND

b)  Land off of Bell Road
We had once again received correspondence from a resident of Ox Meadow regarding the entrance to the estate. The maintenance company they pay ground rent to state that this grass area is not in their contract to maintain meaning that the grass does not get cut.  Cllr Jolley understood that there was a requirement, possibly in their deeds for residents to form a Residents Association.  A recent meeting had been called to start this process which resulted in only one person attending.  As the residents have failed to form a Residents Association Parish Council may have a duty of care to ensure this area is cut and asked that the Clerk make some enquiries as to how much this would cost.
ACTION: CLERK TO GET COSTINGS

c)  Parish Conference on Local Plan
Cllr’s Bryant and Buchanan attended.  Cllr Buchanan had sent correspondence to all in December regarding the Local Plan and had not received many comments back. She has to send in our comments within the next 2 weeks so asked that cllr’s please re-visit this.  She pointed out that we have always said we did not want a bigger village but we may not be able to hold this off in the future.  Cllr Bryant mentioned that traveller sites were very prominent in conversations, not so much for Bottisham although there should be provision for 2 sites at McDungle corner.  Neighbourhood plans were also mentioned and it was commented that this was a 2 year process with a lot of consultation.  Other villages that had completed the process commented that it was hard to engage with the village and they had resorted to door knocking to get responses.  Cllr Buchanan agreed that when, as a village, we had produced a questionnaire on the Masterplan the replies had been disappointing, only 92 from the whole of the village.
ACTION: CLLR’S TO SEND IN COMMENTS TO CLLR BUCHANAN

d)  Local Authority Trading Company
Cllr Bryant attended this meeting which outlined how ECDC were setting up a wholly owned trading company.  They would act to develop community land trusts (CLT’s), getting local homes built for local people. They would also procure goods and services such as general maintenance and grass cutting.  They are having to do this as they will be losing the revenue support grant that they currently receive from central government in the next 3-4 years and are looking at how they can make up the shortfall in revenue.
e)  East Cambs Transport Strategy
Cllr’s Brown and O’Dell will be attending this seminar.

f)  Community Fair
A community fair run by CAPALC will be held on 7th June, more information will be forthcoming but there will be information on producing neighbourhood plans.  Anyone wishing to attend should notify the Clerk.
g)  Local Highways Improvement Initiative
Cllr Bryant reported that we had been unsuccessful in our bid for funding for lay-bys to be put in at the ‘triangle’ area.  She asked that cllr’s consider if we went to proceed with this project at our own cost.  Cllr Brown asked if we would be able to re-submit the application next year.  Cllr Bryant replied that the application did not score highly overall so there would be little point.  Cllr Jolley said that maybe future developer contributions could be considered for this project.
44.
PLANNING:
All listed.  An amendment has been received to 18 Peacock Drive and acceptance of a loft conversion at 46 High Street has also been received.  The developer of the old police station site has been in touch again and Cllr Buchanan reported that he is having a pre-consultation meeting with ECDC as he plans to adjust the plans which had already been submitted.  Cllr Bryant also made everyone aware that the dentist had bought the old chapel in Great Wilbraham.  Cllr Buchanan asked that future housing be put on the May agenda so cllr’s had the opportunity to re-visit the paper on the local plan first.

45.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:

Cllr O’Dell needs to make a date for the next meeting and this was arranged for Tuesday 22nd March, 7.30pm in the Committee Room.  Cllr Buchanan asked about the tap as several visitors to the cemetery had asked why it wasn’t turned on.  Cllr O’Dell responded that the tap could not be turned on again whilst there was still a freeze as the pipes would burst.  He also pointed out that Swaffham Bulbeck had no tap.  It was also felt that if we had a water butt this would still freeze so would not solve the problem.  A complaint had been received regarding the cemetery and the Clerk asked that Cllr O’Dell as Chair of the Committee respond to this.
ACTION: CLLR O’DELL TO RESPOND TO RESIDENT

46.
FINANCE:
a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts

Mrs C Fullwood – Salary and allowance


701.62


Mrs CFullwood – Expenses




  32.62


L Crown – Litter picking (3 weeks)



  65.62


J Fullwood – Litter picking (3 weeks)


  65.62


Cambridgeshire ACRE – Payroll



  36.00


CCC – Street lighting energy



258.60


Glasdon UK Ltd – dog bins




432.60


Anglian Water –cemetery




    6.85

Signed and verified by Cllr Buchanan and Cllr Ogborn.

47.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
Cllr Ogborn reported that the Working Party had had a meeting. They had gone through the various tests that needed to be done.  The Cemetery Consultant had recommended that we ask the farmer to leave the field uncropped this season so we can begin a Tier 1 Assessment for the Environment Agency.  The National Trust has been unable to get a response from the rural surveyor who we need to approach the farmer.  Cllr Ogborn has been waiting 4 weeks now and will take further steps this week to ensure communication with the farmer who he also feels may have valuable information on drainage etc.  We want to start the necessary work in August.

48.
COMMUNITY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
Cllr Latif reported that the Working Party have a meeting this week.  They are on track to launch the new website next month and are planning a website preview at the library on 9th April, times to be confirmed.  Cllr Brown also reported that several residents had been out litter picking for ‘Clean for the Queen’ and wished to thank everyone who had participated, even in a small way.
49.
ANCIENT MEADOWS OPEN SPACE:
The Working Party had had a long discussion on this issue and had been through every minute and piece of paper that they had possession of.  Cllr Buchanan reported that we can do nothing else until we have a response from East Cambs District Council which was taking an unsatisfactory and embarrassing amount of time.  We had written to the residents of Ancient Meadows updating them on current proceedings. It was also acknowledged that we needed to revisit other areas in the village with regard to a play area for pre-school children.

50.
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN:

Cllr Jolley confirmed that Bottisham is now a designated area which was approved without amendment which is the first step towards producing a Neighbourhood Plan.  It was recognised that this was a lengthy process which we would proceed with when we were ready.  The Local Plan is now the priority which forms part of the Neighbourhood Plan anyway.

51.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed.

52.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As listed.

53.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:

There was a discussion regarding shrubs that had been planted on the A1303 road between the Bell Road and Hilton Park junctions.  They were now blocking the footpath.  Cllr Bryant thought that these had been planted by the Highways Agency. Cllr Ogborn said he would take a walk down there and have a look to see how much work was involved to cut them back.
54.
MATTERS OUTSTANDING:
None.

55.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be 4th April 2016 and will be in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion.

FURTHER MEETING DATES

9th May

Annual Meeting –Thursday 26th May

6th June

4th July


